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1 November 2004
Dear Colleague

The future of early years inspection: Results of the consultation
I am today publishing the results of our public web-based consultation on five proposals for our new early years inspection framework.  We originally shared our proposals with our National Consultative Forum, which includes members from national organisations representing parents and providers of childcare.  We also tested new inspection approaches with a number of providers.  These providers gave us their views during the inspection visits, and directly to me at a specially arranged feedback day in October.

As a result of these consultations I am pleased to announce a number of decisions about the future of early years inspection.

The first issue we consulted on was whether our inspections should take place with little or no notice.  The result of the consultation showed 94% of respondents in favour.  I have, therefore, decided to carry out inspections of group day care with no notice.  As far as childminders are concerned, so that my inspectors can be sure that the childminder will be at home when the inspectors visit we will ring them a few days before our planned visit to check which days over that week they may not be available.

Secondly, we consulted about having a grading scale in common with school inspections.  The consultation showed 91% of respondents in favour.  As a result, I have decided to introduce four grades.  These are:

· outstanding;

· good;

· satisfactory; and 

· inadequate.

Thirdly, we asked about changing the report format.  The consultation found that 83% were in favour of making changes.  We have not yet agreed the final layout of the new reports, but they will focus on what it is like to be a child in that setting.  To do this, my inspectors are likely to report on how a setting:

· keeps children healthy;

· makes sure children are safe;

· helps children enjoy what they do and achieve well;

· helps children make a positive contribution; and

· organises childcare to promote the best outcomes for children.

The fourth issue we asked about was the use of a simple self-evaluation form.  The consultation showed 89% in favour.  I have decided to introduce such a form, and my staff will strongly recommend that all providers complete the form, preferably before the inspection.  As inspections will have little or no notice, we will not routinely send the form to providers before the inspection.  Instead we will make the form available in a number of ways, including on our website, through provider organisations and local authorities, and in a publication all providers will receive before the new inspection programme starts in April 2005.  My inspectors will also carry spare copies of the form to be completed during an inspection if it has not been done beforehand.  I believe that completing this form will help providers focus on the new inspection report and promote professional discussions between them and my inspectors.

Finally, we asked if we should take account of quality assurance schemes endorsed by Investors in Children (IiC) in our inspections.  The consultation showed that a lesser proportion (70%) of respondents support this proposal.  In addition, the comments made about this proposal were much more critical.  On balance, therefore, I have decided not to take account of the membership of such a scheme in our inspections at this stage.  However, those providers who are members of an IiC scheme are likely to reflect this in their practice, and my inspectors will use such evidence when coming to judgements about the quality and standards of childcare and early education.

I would like to thank the people and organisations who took the time and trouble to respond to the web-based consultation.  Their replies have helped us make important decisions about the future of early years inspection.  I look forward to seeing these put into practice from April, subject to the necessary underpinning legislation being approved by Parliament.

Yours sincerely
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